# Lindenwood College

BULLETIN



### Merry Christmas!

This Christmas greeting, which expresses the sincere wishes of Lindenwood's faculty and administrative staff to all alumnae, was designed by Miss Margaret Jean Cassell, of Los Angeles, Calif., who attended Lindenwood last year. It is a linoleum cut, made as part of her work in the Fine Arts Department.

### In this Issue:

Dr. Gage's Christmas Message
Page Three

Eleven Lindenwood Girls in Who's Who
Page Four

Liberal Arts Training for Art Students

Page Five

Dixie Poynter Is Halloween Queen
Page Six

Work Experience Program Started
Page Seven

Lindenwood Alumna Does War Work
Page Nine

Budgeting at Lindenwood Page Ten

Alumnae News
Pages Eleven and Twelve

No

# The Spirit of Christmas

### -- A Cure for the World's Illness

A Christmas Message from Dr. Harry Morehouse Gage

W HY do we not celebrate Christmas and New Year's Day at the same time? By a slightly mistaken calculation December 25 was fixed as the time to celebrate the birthday of Jesus. New Year's Day as now fixed is the result of errors in determining the position of the earth in relation to the sun. To realize what the astronomers and Christian folk had in mind both days should be fixed at the time of the winter solstice; that is December 22. Then the sun is lowest, the day is shortest, the earth is darkest. Then the sun begins to rise, the days to lengthen, the earth to grow brighter. Then creation itself proclaims the message of Christmas, the rise of the Sun of Righteousness, the advent of the Light of the World.

On the first day of the first year of the Christian Era, January 1, 1 A.D., by a corrected calendar, the news of the day in Bethlehem was important. It was the birthday of Jesus. The announcement of the event was strikingly beautiful. The news was significant. It was also unique in the history of news gathering and reporting. It was "good tidings of great joy which shall be to all people." You probably never read any news which was good to all people. Any bit of news to some people is bad news. But Christmas news is different. The universality "good will toward men" "from Heaven's All Gracious King" is the most promising announcement ever made.

The birth of Jesus is a revelation of the fact that God loves the people of the whole world. The Heavenly Father loves all of His children. But His children do not in turn love Him and each other. They quarrel and hate and fight each other and exercise

every sort of ill will. So the world is a very sick world. Its fever is raging and violent. The fault is not in the goodness of God or in the productivity of the earth. Harvests have been abundant. Our machines and our scientists are able to satisfy every material need of food, shelter, clothing, and health. Nevertheless God's children fight for possession of the world's material resources. The economists say that the cure for our affliction of poverty in the midst of plenty is to be found in men's minds and that a new or revised system of production, exchange and distribution must be devised. That is probably true. But no system however intelligently devised can save the world from its distresses. The winning of the present war against aggressive evil doers and a subsequently devised peace providing for production, exchange and distribution of material good will not suffice. These things are important. However, no system of cooperation can be a substitute for the spirit of cooperation. Good social, economic and political machinery is necessary. But machinery in itself is neither good nor bad. The only good in the world is good will. Machines and systems are good only as executors and servants of good will. They are not a substitute for good will but the result of it.

The real everlasting cure for war and economic strife and spiritual depression is to be found in the universality of the gracious and generous spirit of Christmas. The whole world must give back the song which then the angels sang, "On earth peace to men of good will."

# Eleven Lindenwood Students Selected for College Who's Who for 1941-42

Eligibility in College Year Book Is Limited to Upper Classmen—Lindenwood Is Liberally Represented This Year

E LEVEN Lindenwood students have been honored by being selected for the 1941-42 edition of Who's Who Among Students in American Universities and Colleges. Eligibility is limited to upper classmen. Last year four Lindenwood girls were selected.

The college's representatives this year and their campus activities are:

Miss Doris Jean Banta, Arcadia, Mo., a junior is president of the International Relations Club, vice president of Alpha Sigma Tau, secretary of the Poetry Society, assistant to the business manager of the Linden Leaves, and a member of Beta Pi Theta and the Athletic Association.

Miss Ruth Dayton, Ottumwa, Iowa, a senior, is president of the Student Council, a member of the Iowa Club, Beta Pi Theta, and of the orchestra.

Miss Grace Quebbeman, a senior, is president of the Y. W. C. A., house president of Butler Hall, president of Pi Alpha Delta. She is a member of the Student Activities Committee, the Encore Club, and the German Society.

Miss Margaret Cannon, of Louisville, Ky., a senior, is advertising manager of the Linden Leaves, president of the Poetry Society, a columnist for the Linden Bark and a member of the Senior Council.

Miss Dorothy Felger, of Norfolk, Neb., a senior, is president of Pi Gamma Mu, president of the newly organized Red Cross Chapter, and treasurer of Sigma Delta Tau. She is a member of the International Relations Club, Alpha Kappa Delta, the German Club, the Athletic Association, Beta Chi and the Nebraska Club.

Miss Harriet Dillman, of Waveland, Ind., a senior, is president of the Senior Class and vice president of the Triangle Club. She is a member of the Indiana Club and Alpha Sigma Tau.

Miss Jane Henss, of Newton, Iowa, a senior, is president of Alpha Sigma Tau, and vice president of Pi Gamma Mu. She is a member of the Senior Council, the International Relations Club, Sigma Tau Delta and the Iowa Club.

Miss Katherine Anderson, of Fort Worth, Texas, a junior, is president of the Missouri State Women's Athletic Association, vice president of the Student Council, vice president of the International Relations Club, and vice president of the Athletic Association.

Miss Ruth Haines, of Rivermines, Mo., a junior, is president of the Junior Class, treasurer of the Poetry Society, treasurer of the Athletic Association, assistant

editor of the Linden Leaves, Social Chairman of the Y. W. C. A. She is a member of the International Relations Club, the German Club and Sigma Tau Delta.

Miss Dixie Smith, of Omaha, Neb., a junior, is president of the choir, chaplain of Mu Phi Epsilon, and a member of the Junior Council.

Miss Doris Nahigian, of Evanston, Ill., a senior, is president of Beta Pi Theta, president of Alpha Psi Omega, literary editor of the Linden Leaves, is Big Sister Chairman of the Y. W. C. A., and is a member of Alpha Sigma Tau.

### Mrs. Underwood Now Living in the West

From Walla Walla, Wash., comes an interesting letter from Mrs. Julia Underwood, who was head of the Department of Journalism at Lindenwood from 1923 until she retired in 1940. The letter inclosed a clipping of an interview with her in the Walla Walla Union Bulletin.

Mrs. Underwood is now living with her sister, Mrs. Annie C. Eagleson, at 643 Balm Street, in Walla Walla. She writes that she has visited with Miss Alice Edna Hanna, Class of 1908, who is director of the Presbyterian church choir, and her sister, Lavone Hanna, Class of 1916, who does promotional work for Leland Stanford University.

Mrs. Underwood also sends word of the serious illness of Mrs. Anna Chidester Edgar, who attended Lindenwood in 1871-72. Mrs. Edgar, who lives at Milton, Oregon, suffered a fractured hip.

### Dr. Albert Britt is Guest of Dr. Gage

Dr. Albert Britt, distinguished editor and publisher, was the guest of Dr. and Mrs. Gage on the campus the week of November 2. Dr. Britt spoke at the vesper service on November 2, at a student assembly on November 6, and to several organizations on the campus.

### Dean Thomas to Attend Music Convention

Dean John Thomas of the School of Music, will represent Lindenwood at the annual convention of the National Association of Schools of Music which opens on December 29 at Minneapolis, Minn. Lindenwood is an institutional member of the association.

### Advantages of Liberal Arts Training for Students Interested in Fine Arts

Gail W. Martin, New Head of Lindenwood's Fine Arts Department, Believes Background of Liberal Arts Is Essential Preparation for Art

By Gail W. Martin, Head of Fine Arts Department

In THE last several years there has been considerable debate and discussion about students' early specialization in their chosen field of endeavor, versus a general liberal arts college education. An example of this might be a young person ready for college who is interested in art and wishes to know more about it, or hopes eventually to make it her career. Shall this girl attend a liberal arts college whose art department is an integral part of the college curriculum, or shall she go directly from high school to a professional art school or academy?

For the girl attending the professional school there is the danger her interests may become so narrowed to one field that not only at the time but in later years she will have difficulty in adjusting herself to contemporary society. Also she is likely to have insufficient background to make use of her professional training to her greatest advantage.

I feel that in nine cases out of ten any girl who chooses to elect a professional career in art or in any field should attend a liberal arts college. There she can obtain her bachelor of arts degree with a major in her special interest field. After this she is fully equipped to pursue further specialized training in a professional school.

There are several additional reasons I might list in favor of a liberal arts training instead of or before specialization, but I shall review my own schooling and experience.

Upon graduation from high school I had the choice of a scholarship to study for the ministry, or to return to my high school as a post-graduate to study art. I chose the latter, for I had become intensely interested in painting following an art appreciation course during my senior year.

After a successful post-graduate year I went directly to a professional art school for a five-year course.

Occasionally during that time I felt the need for non-technical and more broadening courses of study, for I was aware that my friends in various colleges were stepping ahead somewhat intellectually. Enrolling in university extension night classes did not help much for they had so little connection with any of my art

school work. The two together were too difficult to carry.

Graduating from art school, I received a fellowship for European travel and study. When I returned from abroad I became a designer of window display back drops in a large department store. A short time later I was commissioned by the Section of Fine Arts in Washington to do a mural for a local post office.

Even before I had graduated from art school I had felt the incompleteness of my education. I knew a great deal about the technical aspects of painting but I had come more and more to realize that good painting, like good literature and music, necessitates a well-developed intellectual background if the artist is to say anything.

### Heads Art Department



Gail W. Martin

An opportunity came to take a position in a university to teach painting and at the same time to study a number of academic subjects in which I was interested. Only then did I fully realize how much I had missed. I felt certain that if I had gone first to college, then to art school that the mental maturity which college developed would have made it possible for me to

(Continued on page 8)

### Dixie Poynter Reigns as Queen of Halloween Ball with Janice Hohtanz and Elizabeth McCabe as Maids of Honor



Miss Dixie Poynter, of North Kansas City, Missouri, was crowned queen of the annual Hallowe'en Ball at Lindenwood. Members of her court, from the left, are: Margaret Moles, Jacqueline Schwab, Janey Rasdal, Ann Perry, Eloise Rowland, Janice Hohtanz, first maid of honor, Miss Poynter, Elizabeth McGabe, second maid of honor, Dorothy May, Betty Baggeley, Joyce Agapeau, D. D. Chapman, and Thelma Nabors.

I N Butler Gymnasium, transformed into a rendezvous for the mysterious spirits of Halloween, Miss Dixie Poynter, of North Kansas City, Mo., was crowned Halloween Queen on October 31, at the annual costume party sponsored by the Y. W. C. A.

Cowgirls, hobos, pirates and other queer characters mingled on the dance floor as the guests danced to the music of Bill Lemon's orchestra and anticipated the arrival of the Queen to grace the red and silver throne at the far end of the room.

The members of the Queen's Court included Betty Baggaley, Winnetka, Ill.; D. D. Chapman, Flossmor, Ill.; Margaret Moles, Dike, Iowa; Ann Perry, Flossmor; Thelma Nabors, McAlester, Okla.; Joyce Agapeau, Clayton, Mo.; Dorothy May, Evanston, Ill.; Janey Rasdal, Ogallala, Neb.; Eloise Rowland, Caruthersville, Mo., and Jacqueline Schwab, Oklahoma City, Okla. Elizabeth McCabe, Minneapolis, Minn., was second maid of honor and Janice Hohtanz, Des Moines, Iowa, was first maid of honor.

Dr. Mary Terhune, Miss Mary Ellen Bibbee, Grace Quebbeman and Ruth Haines led the Grand March while the subjects paid homage to their new queen. Margaret Cannon was awarded the first dance with the queen.

The prize for the most beautiful individual costume went to Mary Dillan, and the prize for the most original costume to Mary K. Kohlbry. The prize for the most original group was awarded to the Oakies—the Flowers of the Dust Bowl.

### Doris Force Sends New Book for College Library

Miss Doris Force, who was graduated in 1931, and who is head of the sales department of the University of Chicago Press, has presented the Lindenwood Library with a copy of "The American and His Food," by Richard Osborn Cummings. Recently she presented the Library with two other new books from the University of Chicago Press.

### Work Experience Program at Lindenwood Gives Students Practical Training

Fifteen Girls Get First Hand Knowledge of Business By Working for St. Louis Stores and Offices in New Student Guidance Project

NEW at Lindenwood this year is the Work Experience Program, designed to supplement class room work with practical business experience. The program is sponsored by the Student Guidance Department under the direction of Dr. Florence W. Schaper. Other departments which are co-operating include the food and clothing division of the Home Economics Department, the Business Department, the Art Department, and the Sociology Department.

In addition, the Department of Education provides practice teaching in the St. Charles Public Schools and the Business Department gives practical training in advertising by supervising the solicitation of advertisements for the Linden Bark.

Fifteen students are working in stores and offices this semester in connection with their class room work. Ten other girls are doing practice teaching and six girls are assigned to the Linden Bark advertising staff.

The plan is the result of the realization of the need for practical experience in addition to class room work, Dr. Schaper explains. It is a return to the old apprenticeship plan, and is designed to help girls find jobs after graduation. The girls do their work on week ends, usually all day Saturday.

Business, art and clothing students are working at the Scruggs-Vandervoort-Barney department store in St. Louis. They include Katherine Anderson, Carol Bindley, Charlotte Ching, Dorothy Jean Couch, Barbara Ruth Gray, Bonnie Jean Myers, Adah Louise Parkinson, Bette Lou Tatum and Marilynn Tickner.

Four students have been recommended for dietetic work at the Pope Cafeterias in St. Louis. They are: Carol Davenport, Betty Merrill, Alanette Stallings and Hyacinth Young. Bettie Burnham and Dorothy Felger have been assigned to do social service work for the Social Security office in St. Charles.

The practice teaching program is not new this year. For several years Lindenwood girls have been doing practice teaching in the St. Charles schools. Those who are practice teachers this semester are Ruth Dayton, Jean Moore, Annamae Ruhman, Marian Wettstone, Dorothy Laney, Martha Laney, Eileen Linson and Phyllis Steward.

Junior Class President



We are proud to introduce Miss Ruth Haines, of Rivermines, Mo., who is president of the Junior Class. She is Social Chairman of the Y. W. C. A., treasurer of the Poetry Society and of the Athletic Association. In addition she finds time to be a member of Alpha Sigma Tau, Sigma Tau Delta, the Triangle Club and Der Deutsche Verein.

### Radio Class Broadcasts Children's Program

Under the direction of John Stine of the Department of Speech and Dramatics, the radio class at Lindenwood is sponsoring a series of radio programs over Station KFUO in St. Louis every other Saturday morning. The programs feature dramatizations of favorite children's stories. Cinderella was the first in the series and was broadcast on Nevember 1.

Members of the cast for the programs include Doris Nahigian, Grace Quebbeman, Marilyn Applebaum, Patricia Giese, Marian Wettstone, Margaret Cannon, Sue Beck and Carol Gillogly.

### Lindenwood Alumna Teaches Dramatics and Dancina

The bulletin of the Theatre Arts Center, of Grand Rapids, Mich., lists on its staff Miss Margaret Bartholomew, Class of '37, as head of the Children's Theatre Department and teacher of dramatics and dancing. Her courses include instruction in diction, phonetics, voice placement, ballet, social and rythmic dancing, plus a special course in monologue readings.

Miss Bartholomew, whose address is 209 Morris Avenue, S. E., Grand Rapids, writes that her work is "fascinating, for I have pupils from 3 to 65 in my dramatics classes."

"I'll always remember my Lindenwood days with the greatest of pleasure," she continues, "and I'll ever be grateful for the foundation work in my fields under Miss Mary McKenzie Gordon and Miss Margaret Stookey. Lindenwood I know will continue to be one of the best schools in the country."

### Dr. Linnemann Guest of Chicago Lindenwood Club

Dr. Alice A. Linnemann, professor emeritus of art, and loyal worker for Lindenwood, was the guest of honor at the twenty-fifth anniversary party of the Chicago Lindenwood Club on November 14 at the home of Mrs. Charles B. Wagner (Laura Bruere, Class of 1893) in Winnetka, Ill. Mrs. Lyman C. Huff, (Elizabeth Baird, Class of 1909) was co-hostess.

Dr. Linnemann organized the Chicago Club 25 years ago. She spoke at the meeting. Plans were made to entertain Dr. and Mrs. Gage at a future meeting of the club.

### Lindenwood Alumna on Faculty at North Carolina University

Miss Jean Brownlee, Class of '32, is now in her third year as head of dancing in the Physical Education Department of the Woman's College of the University of North Carolina at Greensboro, N. C.

### New Color Scheme Planned For the Linden Leaves

The Linden Leaves will appear next spring in a new color scheme, it is announced by the editor, Betty Maude Jacoby, of St. Charles. Plans for the annual include the more liberal use of informal snapshots, pictorial advertisements, and a literary section.

### Advantages of Liberal Art Training for Students Interested in Fine Arts

(Continued from page 5)

have done my art school work in less time and better.

College training too, I found, opened up many aspects of life as subjects for painting. The more one learns about the world the more valuable his comments in terms of painting become.

I learned from experience what educators generally agree, that too early specialization is likely to be wasteful in the long run and that intellectual development greatly facilitates technical development in one's chosen profession.

It is not generally realized art is an essential element in the full realization of life. The following are the three broad objectives which art can stimulate and hope to fill in Lindenwood.

First: To provide a wealth of varied contacts and experiences which will contribute to the growth of students, and to the enrichment of their every-day living and to their enjoyment throughout life.

Second: Through a participation in the arts, both creative as well as recreative, I believe one learns to deal with various significant activities of living. Through this comes the realization and understanding of personal potentialities, and, here I am thinking of working together in groups or a joint decoration project, this develops the ability to work with others, share responsibility, and to make decisions and follow them to their logical conclusions.

Third: It provides opportunity for developing habits of thinking, perceptions, insights and awarenes, a sensitiveness — that may not be possible in mor factual studies where flights of fancy, and imagination and intuitive insights have but little place. Opportunity is provided also to gain skill in self direction and motivation and through more critical studies to appraise and evaluate past and present experience and use it toward an enriched personal life.

### Lindenwood Dinner Is Feature of State Teachers Convention

The Lindenwood College dinner, always a feature of the Missouri State Teachers Association convention was held in Hotel Statler in St. Louis on Thursday. December 4. Dr. Harr Morehouse Gage, Lindenwood's president, presided and made the principal address. Approximately 300 alumnae and students when plan to become teachers attended.

## Lindenwood Alumna Does War Work in Australia

Mrs. Thomas A. Cleveland, Class of '20, Is Member of Women's Auxiliary of Australian Air Force in Brisbane

THE security and beauty of Lindenwood's campus seems a long distance from Brisbane, Australia where a member of the Class of 1920 is now doing her bit for the Allies by helping entertain Australian flyers. She is Mrs. Thomas A. Cleveland, formerly Margaret Ogle, of St. Louis. With her husband and their two sons, she has been living in Australia for the last seven years.

Recently her sisters, Mrs. Edward H. Meister (Mildred Ogle, Class of '21), and Mrs. Edward F. Gereke (Marian Ogle, Class of '22), both now living in St. Louis, received letters telling of her war work. Mrs. Cleveland is a member of the Women's Auxiliary of the Australian Air Force, and has been in charge of many entertainments for the flyers. Last summer she organized a benefit garden party, called "Cafe Internationale" which was attended by more than 500 guests at the Cleveland home in Brisbane.

On several occasions Mr. and Mrs. Cleveland have entertained United States Navy officers when ships of the Pacific fleet visited Australia.

Mr. and Mrs. Cleveland had planned a visit to this country this year, but they have now postponed their trip until after the war.

### Red Cross Chapter is Organized at Lindenwood

Lindenwood girls have volunteered to do their bit for national defense and for the Allies in Europe and have organized a Red Cross Chapter on the campus. The chapter held its first meeting on November 11 and two days later the members met in Ayres Hall to receive knitting instructions.

One of the projects of the Lindenwood chapter will be to make nightgowns for British children. Mrs. John Thomas is helping the girls in this project.

### Dr. Betz Writes Article on Freshman English

Dr. Siegmund A. E. Betz, of the English Department, is the author of an interesting article on research papers for freshmen English courses in the November issue of "The News Letter" of the College English Association.

### Sigma Iota Chi Alumnae Meet in St. Louis

Alumnae members of Sigma Iota Chi's Theta Chapter, which functioned at Lindenwood when it was a junior college, met at a luncheon in St. Louis on October 18, with Dr. Alice A. Linnemann, professor emeritus of art, who was sponsor of the chapter. The chapter built the house on the campus, now known as The Gables.

Among those who attended the luncheon in addition to Dr. Linneman were Mrs. Bess Christy Plossner, Irene Amos Phillips and Agnes Adams. The alumnae chapter of the sorority meets once a month at the Forest Park Hotel in St. Louis.

### Miss Helen Culbertson is Thanksgiving Bride

Miss Helen Culbertson, who has been secretary to Dr. Florence W. Schaper, director of Student Guidance and Personnel, since 1935, was married on Thanksgiving day to Robert W. Beste, of St. Charles. The marriage took place at Carroll, Iowa, Miss Culbertson's home.

Miss Culbertson attended Lindenwood in 1928-30. She will continue her work at Lindenwood.

### Lindenwood Students are Dressing Dolls for Christmas

Competition among the girls for the prizes for the most beautiful and original dolls is among the girls from the various states this year. A prize is being awarded for the best dressed doll from each state represented. This way there will be more prizes and more beautiful dolls. Half of the dolls go to Markham Memorial in St. Louis, and half to the Child Welfare Association in St. Charles.

For comparison and discussion of doll fashions as well as general sociability, the girls are holding sewing circles in the Y. W. C. A. parlor during December. In addition to sewing and knitting for dolls, many of the girls are doing Red Cross work making nighties and knitting sweaters for real children this Christmas.

### Budget Book Increases Campus Interest in Arithmetic

"My Finances" Prepared by Mrs. Virginia Staples, Lindenwood's Fashion Counselor, Aids Students to Plan Their Spending

I NTEREST in arithmetic has picked up on the campus this year with the introduction of "My Finances" a modern collegiate budget book, prepared by Mrs. Virginia Staples, Lindenwood's fashion counselor, and published by the college.

"My Finances" is really two books. One is the budget book which contains the monthly expense record sheets, instructions on budgeting and an explanation of the bookkeeping method used. The other is a Jot It Down notebook, with a pencil attached in which purchases are entered as they are made.

"We're learning not to be broke," "We're planning to see the ballet and a couple of plays," "We're saving to buy a tricky pig-tail hat." These are some of the comments heard around the campus as Lindenwood girls learn the advantages of budgeting their expenses and their spending money.

Miss Barbara Goldenberg, '44, has put it to verse in a poem published in the Linden Bark, which she calls "Balance It!":

"Did you ever try to plan a thing you knew you couldn't do,

Such as hitching wagons to the stars, or conquering the blue,

Or building castles in the air, or finding unknown places,

Or winning wars, or making peace, or coining pretty phrases?

You've no doubt tried to make your grades, and probably succeeded;

You may have entered tournaments and been the first one seeded.

So if you've carried out your plans, and need make no amends,

Please tell me how I'm to make my budget meet both ends."

#### Target is New Club at Lindenwood

One of the new clubs on the campus this year is The Target, a club of girls interested in archery. Mary Dillan has been elected president, Dorothy Lance, vice president, and Charlotte Galm, secretary-treasurer. A score of sixty is required for membership in the club.

### Lindenwood Announces Student Library Contest

Lindenwood's participation in the nation-wide Book Week has developed into a Book Year. During the remainder of the school year, a contest is being held for the best individual library here at Lindenwood. No wrappers, cartons, or coupons are needed to enter this contest, only a collection of good books. The prize for the best library will be \$15.00, second, \$10.00, and third, \$5.00. The prizes will be awarded at the end of the school year.

### Mrs. O. P. Stark Heads Ohio Lindenwood Club

Mrs. O. Porter Stark, Jr., (Helen Roper, '28) is the new president of the Ohio State Lindenwood Club. She lives at 2012 Andover Road, Columbus, Ohio.

Miss Ruth Foster, Class of '28, of Ironton, Ohio, is vice president, and the new secretary-treasurer is Miss Eloise McCauslen, Class of '40, of 1636 Wyandotte Street, Columbus.

### Lindenwood Alumna Represents College at Inauguration.

Mrs. Fred H. Fox, of Lakewood, Ohio, (Gertrude Wagner, Class of '25) represented Lindenwood College at the inauguration of Dr. Helen Dalton Bragdon as president of Lake Erie College at Painsville, Ohio, on Nevember 1.

### AROUND THE CAMPUS

Students in the Fine Arts Department visited the St. Louis Art Museum on November 8. Mr. Gail W. Martin, new head of the Art Department, had two oil paintings on exhibit at the museum in the Missouri Artists exhibit.

Texas students have organized a Texas Club, with Frances Shudde, of Amarillo, as president; Jane Ballew, of Dallas, as vice president; and Chaytor Bryant, of Texarkana, as secretary-treasurer. There are 34 students from Texas on the campus this year.

### ALUMNAE NEWS FROM FAR AND NEAR

#### MORE OR LESS PERSONAL

Miss Francile Clark, Class of '34, is now a staff nurse with the Seminole (Oklahoma) County Health Department. This is a Commonwealth Fund Demonstration Unit. Miss Clark finished her training at Johns Hopkins Hospital School of Nursing last December.

Miss Katherine Welfelt, of Winfield, Kan., a member of the Class of '33, is training to be a dental assistant.

Mrs. F. H. Tripp, who was Florence Harvey when she attended Lindenwood in 1901-02, visited the campus on October 31. Mrs. Tripp, whose home is now at 431 South Grand Avenue, Los Angeles, Calif., brought with her a friend, Mrs. Severin N. Cundlach, of Belleville, Ill.

#### WEDDINGS

Mr. and Mrs. Henry Schaefer, who were married October 29 at El Dorado, Kan., are now at home at Alvin, Texas. Mrs. Schaefer, who was Lucille Elizabeth Crist, was a member of the Class of '31. She is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Roy Augustus Elliott, of El Dorado.

Miss Rose Hannah Keile, member of the Class of '32 and the daughter of Mrs. Hannah Keile, of Muskogee, Okla., was married to Robert Preston Chandler, on November 5, at Muskogee.

On October 22, Miss Katherine Lehbrink, the daughter of Mrs. Henry William Lehbrink, of Quincy, Ill., was married to Marion E. Kappner at Hannibal, Mo. Mrs. Kappner was a member of the Class of '35. They are now living at 952 Poli Street, Ventura, Calif.

An August bride was Miss Marjorie Townsend, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Ray Townsend, of Clarendon, Ark., who was married to Sol Bondi at Clarendon on August 7.

Miss Mary Hope McCammon, member of the Class of '39, was married to Ned James on September 27 at Fort Worth, Texas. They are now at home at 3414 University Drive in Fort Worth.

Miss June Jordan, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Wilson David Jordan, of Brady, Texas, was married on October 12, at Brady to Robert Bowen, Jr.

Miss Rosemary Walton, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Alfred Burley Walton, of Frankfort, Ind., was married on June 13, to Rawlings Vaness Ransom.

Miss Gloria Stinson, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Samuel D. Stinson, of Amarillo, Texas, was married to Lieut. Franklin Craig, Jr., on October 25 at Amarillo. They are now at home at 335 Donaldson Street, Amarillo.

Dr. David Thomas Martyn, of Columbus, Neb., has announced the marriage of his daughter, Miss Eugenia Susan Martyn, to Omar E. Bornemeier. The wedding took place at Clay Center, Kan., on May 3 and they are now at home at Elmwood, Neb. Mrs. Martyn was a member of the Class of '31.

A September bride was Miss Margaret Catherine Wepfer, daughter of Mrs. John G. Wepfer, of Hot Springs, Ark., who was married to John Lyman Bauer at Hot Springs on September 16.

A summer bride was Miss Zora Seleca Horner, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Walter L. Horner, of Lincoln, Neb., who was married at Lincoln to Lieut. William Reese Williams. Miss Horner was a member of the Class of '38. The couple are now at home at Pensacola, Fla.

Dr. and Mrs. Garland Doty Murphy, of El Dorado, Ark., have announced the engagement and approaching marriage of their daughter, Miss Patricia Nell Murphy, to Lieut. Henry Gatling Gilliam.

Miss Betty Butler, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Charles Butler, of Davenport, Iowa, was married to Michael H. Fitzpatrick in Des Moines on November 22nd.

Another November bride was Miss Margaret Louise Feickert, daughter of Mr. William Louis Feickert, of Belleville, Ill., who was married to Arthur Hermann on November 20, in St. Louis. Miss Feickert attended Lindenwood in 1926-27.

From Seattle, Wash., comes the news of the marriage of Mrs. Lucy May Burkhardt to Lieut. Robert Sanders Poos, of the United States Navy Medical Corps, at Seattle on September 15. They are living in Bremerton, Wash. Mrs. Poos, who was Lucy May Sharon, was a member of the Class of '29.

Miss Julia Speer Johnston, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Fred E. Johnston, of Sallisaw, Okla., was married on August 7 to Lieut. Oscar Stegall. They are living at Watertown, N. Y., where Lieut. Stegall is assigned to the Fourth Armored Division.

#### BIRTHS

A future Lindenwood girl, Mattalou Rath, was born on November 20, to Mr. and Mrs. Milo K. Rath, of Sweetwater, Texas. Mrs. Rath, who was Mattalou Marshall, attended Lindenwood in 1924-25.

Another member of the Class of 1960 is Martha Parrott Hassler, who arrived October 23, at the home of Mr. and Mrs. Milburn Hassler, of 1528 Sunset Road, Chattanooga, Tenn. Mrs. Hassler, who was Dorothy Parrott, was a member of the Class of '37.

The honor of being the first baby born at Camp Wolters, near Mineral Wells, Texas, goes to Donna Lou Christiansen, who was born May 21, to Dr. and Mrs. Wayne Frederick Christiansen. Mrs. Christiansen will be remembered as Mary Louise Mills.

Charles Edward is the new arrival at the home of Mr. and Mrs. F. J. Goodrich, of Washington, Mo. He was born on November 8. Mrs. Goodrich, who was Doris Dang, was a member of the Class of '39.

"Another future Lindenwood girl," writes Mrs. Parke K. Bryan, of 250 North Ridgewood Avenue, Wichita, Kan., in announcing the birth of Elizabeth Gardner Bryan on September 11. Mrs. Bryan, who was Pauline Gardner, was a member of the Class of '27.

Sarah Miles Hall is the name selected for the new daughter at the home of Captain and Mrs. John Randolph Hall, Jr., of El Paso, Texas, born on October 20. Mrs. Hall will be remembered at Lindenwood as Josephine Miles.

Mr. and Mrs. Harold Newman, of 1627 North Gilbert Street, Danville, Ill., announce the birth of a son, Robert Edward, on November 3. Mrs. Newman, who was Olive Gildersleeve, was a member of the Class of '28.

William Carl La Rue, III, was born on October 20 to Mr. and Mrs. William Carl La Rue, Jr., of 5330 Pershing Avenue, St. Louis. Mrs. La Rue, who was Betty Jane Ostermeier, was a member of the Class of '38.

Another November baby is Ward Thomas Lagow, Jr., who was born on November 6 to Mr. and Mrs. Ward T. Lagow, of 6072 Arsenal Street, St. Louis. Mrs. Lagow, who was Merriam Turner, attended Lindenwood in 1934-35.

Edith Gail is the name of the new daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Maurice Genglebach, of Plattsburg, Mo., who was born November 3. Mrs. Genglebach, who was Alice Rowland, was a member of the Class of '33.

Mr. and Mrs. Curtis A. Rogers, of 2019 North Arthur St., Little Rock, Ark., announce the birth of a daughter, Judith Elizabeth, on October 23. Mrs. Rogers, who was Thelma Elizabeth Gaunt, was a member of the Class of '36.

Julie Ann is the name selected for the new daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Morton Weaver, of Hannibal, Mo. Julie was born October 21. Her mother, who was Dorothy Rendlen, was a member of the Class of '31.

### IN MEMORIAM

We record with deep regret the death of Mrs. H. C. Simmons, of 47 Rockhill Road, Webster Groves, Mo., on August 22. Mrs. Simmons, who was Carrie Helfenstein, attended Lindenwood in 1878-79. Lindenwood extends its sincere condolences to the members of her family and her many friends.

Lindenwood extends its sincere condolences to the family of Mrs. H. B. Kooser, of 210 Rosemont Ave., Webster Groves, who died on September 8. Mrs. Kooser, who was Clara A. Warner, was a member of the Class of 1883.

### AROUND THE CAMPUS

The Lindenwood entertainment season was opened on November 3 by a ballet program presented by the Graff Ballet under the direction of Grace and Kurt Graff.

Louise Olson has been elected president of Beta Chi. Other officers are Florence Barry, vice president; Ruth Peterson, secretary-treasurer, and Margaret Chapman, activity chairman.

Lindenwood students contributed \$216 to the St. Charles Community Chest. The campus solicitation was under the direction of Mary Jo Shepard, chairman of the Social Service Committee of the Y. W. C. A.

Rehearsals have started for the Christmas play, which will be presented on December 12. The play selected is "Granite," by Clarence Dane, and it will be under the direction of Miss Octavia Frees. Members selected for the cast include Avonne Campbell, Doris Nahigian, Marian Wettstone, Rosemary Edminister, Sue Beck and Jean Bowlsby.

Art Jarrett's orchestra will play for the Lindenwood dance on December 6 in Butler Gymnasium.